MINUTES of the meeting of Health & Social Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee held at Council Chamber - Brockington on Thursday 11 July 2013 at 5.00 pm

Present: Councillor JG Jarvis (Chairman)

Councillor SJ Robertson (Vice Chairman)

Councillors: PA Andrews, PL Bettington, WLS Bowen, MJK Cooper, KS Guthrie,

JLV Kenyon, JG Lester, MD Lloyd-Hayes, PJ McCaull and J Stone

In attendance: Councillor GJ Powell (Cabinet Member, Health and Wellbeing)

Officers: J Davidson (Director For People's Services), A Bailey (Interim Strategic HR

Business Partner), G Dean (Scrutiny Officer), H Coombes (Assistant Director, People's Services), D Mason (Interim Transformation Manager), J Rzezniczek

(Interim Head of Improvement) and DJ Penrose (Governance Services)

53. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillors GA Vaughan-Powell and PJ Watts.

54. NAMED SUBSTITUTES (IF ANY)

Councillor P McCaull substituted for Councillor GA Vaughan-Powell.

55. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

56. MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on the 7 June 2013 were approved as a correct record.

57. SUGGESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC ON ISSUES FOR FUTURE SCRUTINY

There were no suggestions.

58. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

None.

59. CHILDREN'S SERVICES WORKFORCE REPORT

The Committee received a report on the Children's Services Workforce. The Interim Strategic HR Business Partner highlighted the following areas:

 that the Council struggled with acquiring a skilled workforce. The Ofsted inspection undertaken in September 2012 had made a number of recommendations one of which required the Authority to ensure that first line managers had sufficient skills, knowledge and experience to effectively undertake their role. As a result, Institute of Leadership and Management (ILM) training would be provided for all first line managers, and a recruitment strategy would be in place in order to help to ensure the recruitment of high calibre managers.

- That there would be a review of social workers responsibilities and workloads to
 ensure staff have a manageable range of work and a caseload consistent with
 their level of experience and competence.
- From July 2013, the Multi Agency Safeguarding Hub would operate and would combine elements of the current FAST Service with Police, Health, Education and Women's Aid in improving information sharing and decision making arrangements with respect to new contacts to Children's Social Care.

In the ensuing discussion, the following points were made:

- That it was important that the Service should concentrate on growing its own Social Workers locally as it was challenging to recruit staff, as people were not prepared to commute for more than an hour.
- That eight social workers had been newly recruited, and there would be an assessment day on the 22nd July. The Council was working with a national recruitment company on order to recruit senior staff.

RESOLVED: That the committee should receive an updated report within 6 months.

60. ADULT SOCIAL CARE BUSINESS CHANGE PROGRAMME 2013/14

The Committee received a report on the current arrangements for the Adult Social Care business change programme.

The Interim Transformation Manager highlighted the following areas:

- That meeting the needs of an aging population whilst improving outcomes and staying within reduced public sector budgets was a national issue. The programme before the Committee had two stages. The first of these was to regain control of finance and governance of the Adult Social Care system, the second was to redesign the adult social care system in Herefordshire.
- That the Council commissioned Wye Valley NHS Trust (WVT) and 2gether NHS Foundation Trust (2gether) to manage and provide a range of adult social care services on its behalf. Staff within adult social care were currently seconded from the Council to both organisations. Commissioning arrangements had to be reviewed as existing arrangements would cease when the current Section 75 agreements come to an end in September 2013 (WVT) and March 2014 (2gether). The Council also had to take account of the Care and Support Bill, the financial outlook and future transformation requirements.
- Herefordshire had been slower than other councils in transforming services to date, and this, combined with the growth in older people meant there was a savings plan (within ASC alone) of £7.078m to ensure a balanced budget of £48.797m in 2013/14, of which £3.9m was not yet assured.
- £1m of savings would be delivered by the Next Stage Integration project in 2013/14.
- The Next Stage Integration project would be supported by the Open Book Review into Residential & Nursing Care which was designed to ensure that there was a fair and transparent approach to the charging for residential & nursing care

provision in Herefordshire. This would mean balancing considerations of the providers' actual costs with the desire of the Council to obtain best value through a pricing structure which is fair to providers and customers as well as the Council. This structure would be one which was likely to ensure a reasonably stable and competitive market for services and deliver an appropriate quality of care.

In the ensuing discussion the following points were made:

That there was a risk register as part of the project. The largest risk was that a significant part of the necessary savings of £7.078m would not be achieved. There were also risks around embracing change, and the discharge of patients from hospital. Both of these were being worked on with the Herefordshire Clinical Commissioning Group.

In reply to a question, the Director for People's Services said that should the Service fail to achieve its budget, then vulnerable patients would be put at risk. Work was underway with the hospital as a health and care system to review the Urgent Care pathway. The principal concern was around the broad County services, not those provided by the hospital. Attention was being given to the discharge of patients, and an assessment would be undertaken of the Occupational Therapist Service. The Care Bill made it clear that people would be encouraged to take increased responsibility for their own wellbeing.

In reply to a question, she went on to say that the existing systems ands processes were convoluted and difficult to use. Which is why change was being undertaken. There was a generational issue to overcome, with both service users and providers. The best solutions to issues were those undertaken by people by themselves.

The Director concurred with a Member's comment that there were many people who had yet to be assessed, but replied that 6 more social workers had been employed in order to help with the assessment process. The Cabinet Member (Health and Wellbeing) added that one of the problems that the Council had was in understanding where it actually stood at the moment. There were problems associated with the Wye Valley Trust, and these would be addressed as part of this process. Assessments were behind where they should be, but this was partly as a result of the Council not having the control that it ought to have over the processes.

In reply to a Member's question as to how savings would be made in the remaining nine months of the year, the Cabinet Member said that at the last Council meeting, a recommendation to allow the Chief Executive to provide a balanced budget for 2013/14 had been agreed. There would be a budget monitoring report to the meeting of Cabinet on the 25 July which would refer back to the budget in February, and indicate the existing position. Further savings had been identified, and the governance structure and leadership was in place to make these savings. The Council would engage with its partners to ensure savings were achievable, and was going out of its way to engage with users, carers and staff in order to achieve the end goal. There was a finite amount of money available, and the Council was working to ensure that it was spent appropriately.

In reply to a further question, the Interim Transformation Manager said that some people could increase payments made to residential homes by way of third party top ups. He added that carer's assessments would be integrated as part of the process that assessed the needs of the service user, in order to ensure that the needs of both were met.

RESOLVED: That the Open Book Review should come before the Committee before it was finalised.

61. HEREFORDSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP URGENT CARE REVIEW

The Committee received a report on the Herefordshire Clinical Commissioning Groups Adult Urgent Care engagement and communication plans. The Executive Lead Nurse, Herefordshire Clinical Commissioning Group (HCCG) highlighted the following themes:

HCCG wanted to introduce a model of adult urgent care service that was simple to understand, to access and to navigate, and to provide local care with options for self-care of long term conditions.

A key element was to ensure we embed people's views of what matters into the strategy. It was important that the local community of Herefordshire and wider stakeholders were well informed about the opportunities for involvement in the process. Working with HealthWatch during September 2013 six engagement events would be held in the City and Market Towns, led by one of the HCCG GP members.

In the ensuing discussion, the following points were made:

- that NHS Direct had taken over the 111 telephone service, and that the HCCG were working closely with them to deliver a localised service.
- That the public meetings would be open to all, and the HCCG would encourage as many stakeholders to attend as was possible.
- That the HCCG were still considering a triage system at the hospital, but there
 was a differing amount of research as to the effectiveness of such a system. The
 CCG was also limited as to what it could do to the fabric of the hospital. If it were
 possible to integrate GP's in A&E, then it could well be the best available option.

RESOLVED: That a further update report should be provided to the Committee in four months.

62. WORK PROGRAMME

The Committee noted its Work Programme.

The meeting ended at 8.10 pm

CHAIRMAN